Christopher Lloyd

https://doi.org/10.1093/gao/9781884446054.article.T067923 Published online: 2003

Updated in this version updated, 18 January 2006

French family of artists. The most famous member of the family was (1) Camille Pissarro, who held a key position in the development of French painting during the second half of the 19th century. His influence on a number of painters, chiefly Cézanne, Gauguin, van Gogh and the Neo-Impressionists, was of the greatest consequence. Of his eight children, the eldest, (2) Lucien Pissarro, as well as Georges Manzana Pissarro, Félix (1874–1906), Ludovico Rodolph (1878–1954), Paul-Emile (1884–1972) and his granddaughter, Orovida (1893–1968), were artists.

(1) (Jacob-Abraham-)Camille Pissarro

(b Charlotte Amalie, St Thomas, Danish Virgin Islands, July 10, 1830; d Paris, Nov 13, 1903).

Painter and printmaker. He was the only painter to exhibit in all eight of the Impressionist exhibitions held between 1874 and 1886, and he is often regarded as the 'father' of the movement. He was by no means narrow in outlook, however, and throughout his life remained as radical in artistic matters as he was in politics. Thadée Natanson wrote in 1948: 'Nothing of novelty or of excellence appeared that Pissarro had not been among the first, if not the very first, to discern and to defend.' The significance of Pissarro's work is in the balance maintained between tradition and the avant-garde. Octave Mirbeau commented: 'M. Camille Pissarro has shown himself to be a revolutionary by renewing the art of painting in a purely working sense; at the same time he has remained a purely classical artist in his love for exalted generalizations, his passion for nature and his respect for worthwhile traditions.'

Pissarro's extensive correspondence reveals the sphere of his influence and the steadfastness of his character. Mary Cassatt is reported to have said that Pissarro 'was such a teacher that he could have taught stones to draw correctly'. Cézanne called him 'humble and colossal'. The intrinsic quality of Pissarro's work has never been in doubt, but equally it has never enjoyed the universal acclaim associated with other Impressionist painters. Counter-balancing this is the high regard in which he was held by artists of different generations, his appearance and his manner prompting contemporaries to make comparisons with such biblical figures as Abraham (George Moore), Moses (Matisse) and even God the Father (both Cézanne and Thadée Natanson).

1. Life and painted work.

Pissarro was born into a Jewish family of French, originally Portuguese, descent. His parents ran a small business in general merchandise at a time when the commercial prospects of St Thomas (then a Danish dependency) were declining. It was assumed, however, that one of the four sons born to Rachel Petit (née Manzana Pomié) and Frédéric Pissarro would eventually assume responsibility for the family

Page 1 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

business. The resources for formal instruction in art were obviously limited in St Thomas, and this was a determining factor in Pissarro's outlook. His artistic inclinations first surfaced while he was a schoolboy at Passy, near Paris, from 1842 to 1847, but he was essentially self-taught. Cézanne once remarked: 'Pissarro had the good fortune to be born in the Antilles. There he learnt to draw without masters'.

Pissarro's acquaintance around 1850 with a Danish artist, Fritz Melbye (1826-96), convinced him of his true vocation and also provided him with some academic instruction. Between 1852 and 1854 they travelled together to Venezuela and established a studio in Caracas, which they kept for over a year. Numerous drawings and watercolours survive from this period, although only two dated paintings are recorded. Five other paintings with scenes of St Thomas and Venezuela, including *Coconut Palms by the Sea, St Thomas (Antilles)* (1856; Upperville, VA, Mellon priv. col.), were made retrospectively after Pissarro's move to France. These are all surprisingly sophisticated in composition and technique, presumably, though not necessarily solely, as a result of Melbye's teaching. Two features of these early years are important as regards Pissarro's later development: direct confrontation with nature under tropical conditions (in particular his attention to the effects of natural light) and close observation of peasant life.

Pissarro's arrival in Paris in early October 1855 coincided with the Exposition Universelle of that year. It provided him with an immediate opportunity to broaden his artistic horizons. In Paris he was at first dependent on relatives (his parents had followed him to Paris) and kept up connections and shared a studio with the Danish artists Anton Melbye, brother of Fritz, and David Jacobsen (1821-71). He was also friendly at this time with such painters as Ludovic Piette and the Puerto Rican Francisco Oller. Pissarro attended private classes at the Ecole des Beaux-Arts in 1856, and in 1861 he registered as a copyist in the Musée du Louvre. At the Académie Suisse, which he attended from about 1859, he met Cézanne, Monet and Armand Guillaumin, and his first submissions to the Salon date from this time. His works were accepted for exhibition almost every year until 1870. Although he kept a studio in Paris, Pissarro preferred to live in more rural places, such as Montmorency, La Roche-Guyon, Varenne-Saint-Maur, Louveciennes and Pontoise, where he lived from 1866 to 1868 and again from 1872 to 1882. Around 1860 Pissarro formed a liaison with Julie Vellay, a vine-grower's daughter from Burgundy who worked for the Pissarro family. They had eight children between the years 1863 and 1884 and were married in London in 1871.

Page 2 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).



Camille Pissarro: Côté du Jallais, Pontoise (or Jalais Hill, Pontoise), oil on canvas, 34 1/4 x 45 1/4 in. (87 x 114.9 cm), 1867 (New York, Metropolitan Museum of Art, Bequest of William Church Osborn, 1951, Accession ID: 51.30.2); photo © The Metropolitan Museum of Art http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/ search-the-collections/110001747_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001747_110001747</u>

By the early 1860s Pissarro's style reflected a knowledge of the works of Corot, Courbet and Daubigny. From Corot he derived his treatment of light and tonal nuance; from Courbet strength of form and bold brushwork; from Daubigny carefully constructed panoramic compositions on varying scales. It was to the work of these artists, particularly Corot, with whom he often painted during these years, that Pissarro harnessed the experiences of his childhood years abroad. Major paintings of this early period are the *Banks of the Marne at Chennevières* (1864–5; Edinburgh, N.G.), the *Banks of the Marne in Winter* (1866; Chicago, IL, A. Inst.), the 'Côté du Jallais', Pontoise (1867; New York, Met.), L'Hermitage at Pontoise (1867; Cologne, Wallraf-Richartz-Mus.) and the *Hillsides of l'Hermitage, Pontoise* (c. 1867– 8; New York, Guggenheim). All are on a large scale and were intended for exhibition in the Salon. They were specially praised in the reviews of Emile Zola. Pissarro's success in the Salon was intermittent, however, and he associated himself more closely with the artists he had met at the Académie Suisse who, following the lead given by Manet, were striving to be independent of official art.

Pissarro moved to Louveciennes in 1869 and began to paint in a pure Impressionist style, producing such pictures as the *Versailles Road at Louveciennes* (1870; Zurich, Stift. Samml. Bührle). During the Franco-Prussian War (1870–71) the house in Louveciennes was ransacked by Prussian troops, and many works were lost. Pissarro meanwhile fled to London (1870), where he was in touch with Monet, Daubigny and the dealer Paul Durand-Ruel. On his return to France in 1871 he moved to Pontoise. Stylistically, the first half of the 1870s is often regarded as Pissarro's most successful period. The canvases painted in England and France are notable for their firmly controlled compositions, the

Page 3 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

lighter brushwork and the use of a brighter palette applied in separate patches of unmixed pigments. These developments were evident in the work exhibited by Pissarro and other artists at the First Impressionist Exhibition of 1874, which Pissarro helped to organize. He showed five paintings, including *Hoar Frost, the Old Road to Ennery, Pontoise* (1873; Paris, Mus. d'Orsay), a work chosen for discussion by the reviewers. Philippe Burty drew attention to its affinities with Millet's works and called for more precise definition of relief, while Jules-Antoine Castagnary praised Pissarro's sobriety and strength, noting, however, that he had made the mistake of painting shadows cast by trees outside the picture.



Camille Pissarro: A Cowherd on the Route du Chou, Pontoise, oil on canvas, 21 5/8 x 36 1/4 in. (54.9 x 92.1 cm), 1874 (New York, Metropolitan Museum of Art, Gift of Edna H. Sachs, 1956, Accession ID: 56.182); photo © The Metropolitan Museum of Art http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/ 110001748_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001748></u>

Pissarro's aim in such works was to record as accurately as possible on the canvas those feelings (*sensations*) he experienced in front of nature, and his various stylistic changes attest his willingness to experiment with different approaches. In his choice of subject-matter, Pissarro followed the advice of Théodore Duret, who in a letter of 6 December 1873 urged him to 'go your own way, your path of rustic nature', seeing him as a successor of Millet. Indeed, during the 1870s Pissarro seems to have been consciously emulating Millet in the exploration of rural themes around Pontoise (see fig.) and Auverssur-Oise, as well as Montfoucault in Brittany, a farm owned by Ludovic Piette.

Of greatest significance at this time was Pissarro's friendship with Cézanne; they often worked together, sometimes painting the same subjects and frequently re-examining motifs first painted by Pissarro in the late 1860s. In their search for a new sense of space they began to regulate their brushstrokes and restrict the colour range of their palettes. Such works as the *Quarry, Pontoise (c.* 1875; Basle, Staechlin Found.), the *Saint-Antoine Road at l'Hermitage, Pontoise* (1875; priv. col., on

Page 4 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

loan to Basle, Kstmus.) and the *Climbing Path*, *l'Hermitage*, *Pontoise* (1875; New York, Brooklyn Mus.) are crucially important for an understanding of the evolution of modern art in that the principles first explored in them were later developed by Cézanne.

Pissarro reached a stylistic crisis at the end of the 1870s as he endeavoured to record the appearance of nature with a myriad of smaller, comma-like brushstrokes built up in layers on the surface of the canvas. Many of these paintings, such as the Red Roofs, Corner of the Village, Winter (1877; Paris, Mus. d'Orsay), the Côte des Boeufs, Pontoise (1877; London, N.G.) and the Pathway at Le Chou, Pontoise (1878; Douai, Mus. Mun.), are heavily worked. Ultimately Pissarro felt that such compositions lacked clarity, and again he sought to give a new emphasis to his work, this time in collaboration with Degas. For a time they worked together making prints. Degas was the chief advocate of figure painting among the Impressionists, and the primacy of the human figure at the expense of the landscape background is evident in a series of paintings dating from the early 1880s, among them the Shepherdess (Young Peasant Girl with a Stick) (1881; Paris, Mus. d'Orsay), the Rest, Peasant Girl Lying in the Grass, Pontoise (1882; Bremen, Ksthalle) and The Harvest (1882; Tokyo, N. Mus. W. A.). These works influenced Paul Gauguin, who had begun to paint with Pissarro in 1879 and who remained in close touch with him until 1883-4. Pissarro now began to devise more complex compositions, including crowded market scenes with greater numbers of figures, such as the Pork Butcher (1883; London, Tate). He moved away from Pontoise in 1882 to the small neighbouring village of Osny and two years later to the village of Eragny-sur-Epte in Normandy, where he rented, and later bought a large house, converting the barn into a studio.

Pissarro was introduced to Signac and Seurat in 1885, and in the years that followed he began to work in the pointillist style adopted by the Neo-Impressionists. He thereby aligned himself with the avantgarde, identifying himself with a younger generation of artists, which included van Gogh. Pissarro's interest in Neo-Impressionism was part of a very real concern with the theory and practice of painting, particularly with colour and the application of paint. Pointillism furthermore was a natural outcome of his own stylistic development at this time, being an extension of the smaller, more regular brushstrokes, the grander, more monumental compositions, and the purification of the much wider colour range he used during the late 1870s and early 1880s. Pictures executed in this style are therefore characterized by simplified compositions and an intense luminosity. However, few of his pictures can be strictly defined as pointillist. View from my Window, Eragny-sur-Epte (1888; Oxford, Ashmolean) and L'Ile Lacroix, Rouen, Mist (1888; Philadelphia, PA, Mus. A.) adhere more closely than others to the basic principles of Neo-Impressionism. Several canvases in this style were shown in the last Impressionist Exhibition in 1886 and frequently with Les XX in Brussels, where Pissarro continued to exhibit his paintings during the 1890s. Ultimately he found that the technique was too restricting: his output declined, and his response to nature was blunted. Many of the technical advances made during this phase were redeployed in works dating from the beginning of the 1890s, notably in the series of paintings of Kew Gardens, London, undertaken in 1892.

Page 5 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).



Camille Pissarro: Morning: An Overcast Day, Rouen, oil on canvas, 21 3/8 x 25 5/8 in. (54.3 x 65.1 cm), 1896 (New York, Metropolitan Museum of Art, Bequest of Grégoire Tarnopol, 1979, and Gift of Alexander Tarnopol, 1980, Accession ID: 1980.21.1); photo © The Metropolitan Museum of Art http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001756_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/</u> *Collections/search-the-collections/110001756*>

In the last decade of his life, Pissarro returned to a purer Impressionist style, now achieved with greater technical ability, renewed confidence in his compositions and freer brushwork. The years from 1890 to 1903 represent a resolution of Pissarro's stylistic problems. He struck a balance between urban and rural subject-matter; his exploration of rural themes was limited mainly to areas around Eragny-sur-Epte, and for the first time he included depictions of the female nude. For urban motifs Pissarro concentrated on Rouen (e.g. Morning, an Overcast Day, Rouen, 1896 and Rue de l'Epicerie, Rouen, 1898; both New York, Met.), as well as Paris, Dieppe and Le Havre. Several of these paintings were executed in series, the most memorable perhaps being those devoted to the Boulevard Montmartre (see fig.) and the Avenue de l'Opéra. La Place du Théâtre Français, Spring (1898; St Petersburg, Hermitage) belongs to the latter series and is a good example of Pissarro's ability to create intensely pictorial evocations of city life.

Page 6 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).



Camille Pissarro: La Place du Théâtre Français, Spring, oil on canvas, 655×815 mm, 1898 (St Petersburg, Hermitage Museum); photo credit: Scala/Art Resource, NY

Pissarro's choice of themes in his late work may reflect his political thinking, which became more radical towards the end of his life, and by the 1890s he was a firmly committed supporter of anarchism. He was friendly with the leading representatives of the movement in France, such as Jean Grave and Elisée Reclus, and was well-versed in anarchist literature. His concern for contemporary issues is illustrated in the series of lithographs depicting homeless beggars he made for Grave's anarchist journal the *Temps nouveaux*. He also took a close interest in the Dreyfus affair, which reached its climax in the last years of the century. The extent to which Pissarro can be described as a political painter, however, is debatable. Certainly, his paintings of the 1890s can also be interpreted in the context of contemporary arguments about the relative virtues of rural as opposed to urban life, or indeed in the context of the public world of Rouen and Paris contrasted with the private world of Eragny-sur-Epte. Younger critics, such as George Lecomte, Octave Mirbeau and Gustave Geffroy, saw the artist as someone whose works revealed universal truths.

Despite suffering from the eye condition dacryocystitis, Pissarro maintained a large output of work during his last years. He remained active to the very end of his life, frequently travelling to England to visit his eldest son, Lucien, and spending a short period of self-enforced political exile in Belgium in 1894. The financial hardships of the 1870s and 1880s had eased by the end of his life, and his work

Page 7 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

was beginning to sell well, not only in France, but also in Germany and the USA. Pissarro is buried in the Père Lachaise Cemetery in Paris. The principal collections of Pissarro's oil paintings are in the Musée d'Orsay, Paris, and the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford.

2. Drawings.

Until 1870 Pissarro's working methods were strictly traditional in their progression from preparatory drawings and oil sketch to the finished picture. After this date, with the advent of the more spontaneous style adopted by the Impressionists, Pissarro only rarely used the oil sketch. He continued to rely on drawing, however, as a means of accumulating visual data and evolving his compositions. Like Manet, Degas and Cézanne, he was a prolific draughtsman, and a large number of drawings from each decade of his working life have survived. In compositions such as *The Harvest* (1882; Tokyo, N. Mus. W. A.), in which the human figure is emphasized, preparatory drawings played a particularly important role. Pissaro also made more finished drawings for sale, along with watercolours, pastels and painted fans, especially during his Neo-Impressionist phase when he produced fewer paintings. Such works commanded less exalted prices than oil paintings and could be sold more easily. Essentially Pissarro regarded drawing as a discipline of the eye and hand, but between 1885 and 1890 he often adopted watercolour as an antidote to the more restricted technique of pointillism.

The relationship between the preparatory process and the finished work is central to any discussion of Impressionist painting, and the fact that an artist such as Pissarro made drawings so consistently suggests it was through drawings rather than by painting directly on to the canvas that he was able to transmit the feelings he experienced before nature. Drawings were therefore of prime importance as the agents of spontaneity. There is an extensive collection of his drawings, with sheets dating from all periods of his life, in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford.

3. Prints.

Pissarro was one of the most original and prolific printmakers of the second half of the 19th century. Certainly he was the most prolific printmaker among the Impressionists. His graphic oeuvre falls into three phases: before *c*. 1879; *c*. 1879–82; mid-1880s and after. Up to *c*. 1879 his prints (mostly etchings but also some lithographs) were strictly traditional in the manner of the Barbizon school. Although he became a member of the Société des Aquafortistes in 1863, Pissarro never exhibited with them, and during the later 1870s he became more interested in unorthodox printing methods.

The second phase (c. 1879-82) was the most innovative and was inspired by Degas, with whom he collaborated on a projected journal (*Le Jour et la nuit*) intended to promote the sale of original prints. Such prints as *Landscape under the Woods at l'Hermitage, Pontoise; Horizontal Landscape; Twilight with Haystacks* and *Rain Effect* (all 1879; see Delteil, 1923) are complex works both in terms of the mixed process used to produce them and in the attempt to create a series of impressions suggesting the fluctuations of nature. *Twilight with Haystacks* was realized in three states, which exist in a number of impressions, some of them printed in colour. Each impression was carefully annotated by Pissarro (one or two were printed by Degas), so that each image in the sequence has a visual integrity of its own, thus eschewing the traditional hierarchical progression leading to a final state. The annotations themselves were often idiosyncratic, including such terms as *épreuve d'artiste, épreuve définitive, épreuve de choix*. During this second phase etching and drypoint were still used for outline,

Page 8 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

while a host of different techniques, such as soft-ground, aquatint and granular resins containing salt and sugar, were deployed to create a wide range of tonal effects. Some of these techniques were traditional but applied in unorthodox ways, others totally novel (*see* Jacque, Charles(-Emile)). The emphasis was on experimentation, so that accidents or imperfections were turned to advantage in creating effects of light and texture. The exact process by which some of these prints were made is often difficult to discern. It is now widely acknowledged that printmaking acquired a different status as a result of this concern for the purely creative aspects of the art, whereby each print became a work of art in its own right instead of merely reproducing other works of art. The new-found freedom resulting from the commingling of techniques allowed Pissarro and Degas to obtain atmospheric effects that in general pertained to Impressionist principles and perfectly complemented their paintings of these years.

In the third phase, which began in the mid-1880s, Pissarro moved away from Degas's experimental methods (although he continued to make monotypes) and concentrated instead on producing prints more suitable for sale, often with a topographical emphasis. Having previously relied on professional printers, Pissarro obtained his own press in 1894. This final phase is also notable for the return to lithography, undoubtedly encouraged by print publishers such as André Marty and Ambroise Vollard. Pissarro included his prints in the 1880 and 1886 Impressionist exhibitions, and he also participated in the various exhibitions of the Peintres-graveurs organized by Durand-Ruel during the 1880s and by Vollard during the 1890s. The finest collection of Pissarro's prints is in the Bibliothèque Nationale, Paris, originally presented by the artist to the Musée du Luxembourg. Other important collections are in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford, the Museum of Fine Arts, Boston, and the New York Public Library.

4. Dealers and collectors.

Pissarro experienced considerable financial hardship for most of his life. His uncompromising style and treatment of subject-matter meant that he failed to find buyers for his paintings at the Salon, and there was no ready-made alternative market for his pictures. Although he was dependent on Durand-Ruel, a major dealer, from an early date, such smaller dealers as Père Martin, Henri de Louis Latouche and Portier also bought his works intermittently. It was Durand-Ruel, however, who, sometimes at considerable financial risk, supported Pissarro more whole-heartedly than anyone else by buying his works for stock, arranging one-man exhibitions and promoting the sale of his pictures in England, Germany and the USA. Only towards the very end of his life did the artist enter into detailed negotiations with a rival dealer, Bernheim-Jeune, although during the 1880s a further outlet for his pictures was provided by Georges Petit, and Goupil-Boussod & Valadon. The first collectors of Pissarro's works were fellow artists, critics and members of other professions related to the arts. Degas, Gauguin and Gustave Caillebotte owned works by Pissarro, as did Duret and the opera singer Jean-Baptiste Faure. Collectors including Eugène Mürer, an ex-pastry cook and hotelier, and the Romanian Georges de Bellio, who was Pissarro's homeopathic doctor, often received works of art as payment. Pissarro's name also occurs among the early Impressionist sales dating from the 1870s. Perhaps the most discerning collectors in France were Antonin Personnaz, Dr Georges Viau and Etienne Moreau-Nélaton. Towards the end of his life Pissarro also attracted the attention of local collectors, such as Edouard Décap and Félix Francois Depeaux of Rouen, or Pieter Van de Velde of Le Havre.

Page 9 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

After Pissarro's death, much of his work was divided among his family, but a studio sale was held in the Hôtel Drouot, Paris, on 25 June 1906. On his wife's death in 1926, there were two further, larger sales of both Pissarro's work and of his collection of work by other artists (Galerie Georges Petit, 3 Dec 1928 and Hôtel Drouot, 12–13 April 1929). The sale of the collection of Alexandre Bonin (Hôtel Drouot, 26 June 1931), the artist's son-in-law, was also significant.

Unpublished sources

Paris, Hôtel Drouot, 21 Nov 1975, Camille Pissarro archives

Writings

- A. Tabarant, ed.: Pissarro (London, 1925) [lett. to Duret and Mürer]
- J. Rewald, ed.: Camille Pissarro: Letters to his Son Lucien (New York, 1944, rev. London, 4/1980)
- J. Bailly-Herzberg, ed.: Correspondance de Camille Pissarro: 1865–1894, 3 vols (Paris, 1980–88)

Bibliography

Early sources

J.-K. Huysmans: *L'Art: Revue hebdomadaire illustrée moderne* (Paris, 1883); as *L'Art moderne/ Certains* (Paris, 1975) [incl. *Certains*]

- T. Duret: Critique d'avant-garde (Paris, 1885), pp. 7-8, 75-80
- J.-K. Huysmans: Certains (Paris, 1889); as L'Art moderne/Certains (Paris, 1975) [incl. L'Art moderne]
- G. Lecomte: 'Camille Pissarro', Hommes d'aujourd'hui, 8 (1890)
- G. Moore: Modern Painting (London, 1893), pp. 84-90
- G. Geffroy: 'Histoire de l'Impressionnisme' and 'Camille Pissarro', Vie Artistique, 3 (1894), pp. 1–53, 96–110
- G. Geffroy: 'L'Art d'aujourd'hui: Camille Pissarro', Vie Artistique, 6 (1900), pp. 174-85
- W. Dewhurst: Impressionist Painting (London, 1904), pp. 49–56
- G. Moore: Reminiscences of the Impressionist Painters (Dublin, 1906), pp. 39-41
- T. Duret: Manet and the French Impressionists (Philadelphia, 1910), pp. 126-36
- O. Mirbeau: Des Artistes (Paris, 1922-4), pp. 39-45, 145-53
- T. Natanson: Peints à leur tour (Paris, 1948), pp. 59-63
- E. Zola: Salons, ed. F. W. J. Hemmings and R. J. Niess (Paris, 1959)
- F. Fénéon: Oeuvres plus que complètes, ed. J. U. Halperin, 2 vols (Geneva, 1970)
- E. Zola: Le Bon Combat de Courbet aux Impressionnistes, ed. J.-P. Bouillon (Paris, 1974)

Page 10 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

Catalogues raisonnés

L. Delteil: 'Pissarro, Sisley, Renoir', Le Peintre-graveur illustré, 17 (Paris, 1923)

J. Cailac: 'The Prints of Camille Pissarro: A Supplement to the Catalogue by Loys Delteil', *Print Collector's Quarterly* (Jan 1932), pp. 74–86

L.-R. Pissarro and L. Venturi: Camille Pissarro: Son art et son oeuvre, 2 vols (Paris, 1939)

B. Shapiro and M. Melot: 'Catalogue sommaire des monotypes de Camille Pissarro', *Nouv. Est.*, 19/1 (1975), pp. 16–23

R. Brettell and C. Lloyd: *A Catalogue of Drawings by Camille Pissarro in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford* (Oxford, 1980)

J. Leymarie and M. Melot: *The Graphic Works of the Impressionists* (London, 1980)

Monographs, exhibition catalogues, symposia and collections of essays

Exposition Camille Pissarro, organisée à l'occasion de la naissance de l'artiste (exh. cat., Paris, Mus. Orangerie, 1930)

J. Rewald: Camille Pissarro (New York, 1963)

Loan Exhibition C. Pissarro (exh. cat., New York, Wildenstein's, 1965)

A. Boulton: Camille Pissarro en Venezuela (Caracas, 1966)

Pissarro in England (exh. cat., London, Marlborough F.A., 1968)

Camille Pissarro: The Impressionist Printmaker (exh. cat. by B. Stern Shapiro, Boston, MA, Mus. F.A., 1973)

R. Brettell: *Pissarro and Pontoise: The Painter in a Landscape* (New Haven, 1977; 2nd edn New Haven and London, 2/1990)

K. Adler: Camille Pissarro: A Biography (London, 1978)

R. Shikes and P. Harper: Pissarro: His Life and Work (New York, 1980)

Homage to Camille Pissarro: The Last Years, 1890–1903 (exh. cat., Memphis, TN, Dixon Gal., 1980)

Artists, Writers, Politics: Camille Pissarro and his Friends (exh. cat., Oxford, Ashmolean, 1980–81)

Camille Pissarro, 1830–1903 (exh. cat., London, Hayward Gal.; Paris, Grand Pal.; Boston, MA, Mus. F.A.; 1980–81) [contains one of the fullest and most accurate bibliogs on the artist]

C. Lloyd: Camille Pissarro (Geneva, 1981)

Retrospective Camille Pissarro (exh. cat., Tokyo, Isetan Mus. A.; Fukuoka, A. Mus.; Kyoto, Mun. Mus. A.; 1984)

C. Lloyd, ed.: *Studies on Camille Pissarro* (London, 1986)

The Impressionist and the City: Pissarro's Series Paintings (exh. cat. by R. Brettell and J. Pissarro, Philadelphia, PA, Mus. A.; Dallas, TX, Mus. A.; London, RA; 1992–3)

Page 11 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

Specialist studies

B. Nicolson: 'The Anarchism of Camille Pissarro', The Arts [London], 1/11 (1946), pp. 43–51

R. Coe: 'Camille Pissarro in Paris: A Study of his Later Development', Gaz. B.-A., n. s. 6, 43 (1954), pp. 93-118

R. Coe: 'Camille Pissarro's *Jardin des Mathurins*, an Inquiry into Impressionist Composition', *Nelson Gal. Atkins Mus. Bull.*, 4 (1963), pp. 1–22

L. Nochlin: 'Camille Pissarro: The Unassuming Eye', *ARTnews*, 64 (1965), pp. 24–7, 59–62; rev. in *Studies on Camille Pissarro*, ed. C. Lloyd (London, 1986), pp. 1–14

T. Reff: 'Pissarro's Portrait of Cézanne', Burl. Mag., 109 (1967), pp. 626–33

C. Lloyd: 'Camille Pissarro and Hans Holbein the Younger', Burl. Mag., 117 (1975), pp. 722-6

B. Shapiro and M. Melot: 'Catalogue sommaire des monotypes de Camille Pissarro', *Nouv. Est.*, 19/1 (1975), pp. 16–23

M. Melot: 'La Pratique d'un artiste: Pissarro graveur en 1880', *Hist. & Crit. A.*, 11 (1977), pp. 14–38; Eng. trans. as 'Camille Pissarro in 1880: An Anarchist Artist in Bourgeois Society', *Marxist Persp.*, 11 (1979–80), pp. 22–54

M. Reid: 'Camille Pissarro: Three Paintings of London. What Do they Represent?', *Burl. Mag.*, 119 (1977), pp. 251–61

A. Thorold: 'The Pissarro Collection in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford', Burl. Mag., 120 (1978), pp. 642–5

C. Lloyd: 'Camille Pissarro and Japonisme', *Japonisme in Art: An International Symposium: Tokyo,* 1980

B. Thomson: 'Camille Pissarro and Symbolism: Some Thoughts Prompted by the Recent Discovery of an Annotated Article', *Burl. Mag.*, 124 (1982), pp. 14–23

R. Thomson: 'Camille Pissarro, "Turpitudes Sociales" and the Universal Exhibition of 1889', *A. Mag.*, 56 (1982), pp. 82–8

A. Lant: 'Purpose and Practice in French Avant-garde Printmaking of the 1880s', Oxford A. J., 6 (1983), pp. 18–29

R. Thomson: 'The Sculpture of Camille Pissarro', 2/4, Source (1983), pp. 25-8

C. Lloyd: 'The Market Scenes of Camille Pissarro', Art Bulletin of Victoria, 25 (1985), pp. 17–32

C. Lloyd: 'Reflections on La Roche-Guyon and the Impressionists', Gaz. B.-A., n. s. 6, 105 (1985), pp. 37-44

J. House: 'Camille Pissarro's "Seated Peasant Woman": The Rhetoric of Inexpressiveness', *Essays in Honour of Paul Mellon, Collector and Benefactor* (Washington, DC, 1986), pp. 155–71

For further bibliography see Impressionism.

(2) Lucien Pissarro

(b Paris, Feb 20, 1863; d Hewood, Dorset, July 10, 1944).

Page 12 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

Painter, printmaker and typographical designer, son of (1) Camille Pissarro. His father played a prominent role in his formation as an artist. Lucien's chief contribution as a painter was his blending of French and English stylistic tendencies. Several early works are in the Neo-Impressionist style and were included in the exhibition organized by the Société des Artistes Indépendants in Paris until his resignation in 1896, and by Les XX in Brussels.

Lucien moved permanently to England in 1890 and married Esther Bensusan two years later, setting up house in Epping and then Chiswick, near London. His style remained firmly based on accurate drawing and subtle colour and changed little during the course of his life. He frequently painted English subjects but also made regular journeys to France, visiting especially the south from the early 1920s onwards. His inside knowledge of Impressionism and Post-Impressionism ensured him an influential position in the English art world, and he became involved in turn with the New English Art Club, the Fitzroy Street Group and the Camden Town Group, forming close friendships with Walter Sickert, J. B. Manson and the critic Frank Rutter.

Lucien's career as an illustrator, designer and printer of books ran parallel to his work as a painter and was perhaps of greater significance. In 1884 he studied wood-engraving with Auguste Lepère, and from an early date his illustrations were accepted for publication by French and English journals. He was also profoundly influenced by the work of the Pre-Raphaelites and English illustrators, such as Charles Keene and Walter Crane.

After meeting Charles Ricketts and Charles Shannon shortly after his move to England, Lucien founded the Eragny Press (1894) in the tradition of William Morris, printing his books at first on the Vale Press (1896-1903). After designing his own typeface (Brook type), he set up a press in 1902 at The Brook, Stamford Brook Road, Chiswick, where he lived until 1939. The Eragny Press issued 32 books in Brook type between 1903 and 1914. His wife often collaborated with him, especially in the engraving or cutting of blocks and in the running of the Eragny Press. Some early work is signed L. Vellay (his mother's maiden name). An extensive collection of his work is in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford, where it was presented together with the artist's papers by his widow in 1950.

Writings

A. Thorold, ed.: The Letters of Lucien to Camille Pissarro, 1883–1903 (Cambridge, 1993)

Bibliography

J. Rewald, ed.: Camille Pissarro: Letters to his Son Lucien (New York, 1944, rev. London, 4/1980)

- W. S. Meadmore: Lucien Pissarro: Un Coeur simple (London, 1962)
- J. Bensusan-Butt: The Eragny Press, 1894–1914: Short-title List with Notes (Colchester, 1973)
- A. Thorold: 'The Pissarro Collection in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford', Burl. Mag., 120 (1978), pp. 642–5
- A. Thorold: A Catalogue of the Oil Paintings of Lucien Pissarro (London, 1983)
- C. Lloyd: 'An Uncut Wood-block by Lucien Pissarro', 2/4, Print Quarterly (1985), pp. 309–14
- C. Lloyd: 'A New Acquisition for the Pissarro Archive in Oxford', 5/2, Print Quarterly (1988), pp. 152–9

Page 13 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

External resources

Pissarro, Camille: Boulevard des Italiens, Morning, Sunlight, 1897, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC)_<<u>http://www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=46390+0+none></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Charing Cross Bridge, London, 1890, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC)_<<u>http://www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=65253+0+none></u>

Pissarro, Camille: The Bather, 1895, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC)<u><http://</u> www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=46246+0+none>

Pissarro, Camille: The Gardener - Old Peasant with Cabbage, 1883-95, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC) <<u>http://www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=88491+0+none></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Peasant Woman, 1880, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC) <<u>http://</u> www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=46391+0+none>

Pissarro, Camille: Women Chatting by the Sea, St Thomas, 1856, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC)_<<u>http://www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=65251+0+none></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Artist's Garden at Eragny, 1898, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC)_<<u>http://www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=51915+0+none></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Bridge at Carracas, 1854, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC) <<u>http://</u> www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=65332+0+none>

Pissarro, Camille: A Creek in St Thomas (Virgin Islands), 1856, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC) <<u>http://www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=65250+0+none></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Factory on the Oise at Pontoise, 1873, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC) <<u>http://www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=65333+0+none></u>

Pissarro, Camille: The Fence, 1872, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC)<u><http://</u> www.nga.gov/collection/gallery/gg87/gg87-65252.0.html>

Pissarro, Camille: Hampton Court Green, 1891, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC) <<u>http://www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=51914+0+none></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Orchard in Bloom, Louveciennes, 1872, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC) <<u>http://www.nga.gov/collection/gallery/gg87/gg87-51912.0.html></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Road from Louveciennes to Versailles, c. 1872, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC) <<u>http://www.nga.gov/cgi-bin/pinfo?Object=65331+0+none></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Peasant Girl with Straw Hat, 1881, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC)_<<u>http://www.nga.gov/collection/gallery/gg84/gg84-51913.0.html></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Place du Carrousel, Paris, 1900, National Gallery of Art (Washington, DC)_<<u>http://www.nga.gov/collection/gallery/gg84/gg84-51916.0.html></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Portrait of Felix Pissarro, 1881, Tate (London) <<u>http://www.tate.org.uk/</u> servlet/AWork?id=12078>

Pissarro, Camille: The Little Country Maid, 1882, Tate (London) <<u>http://www.tate.org.uk/</u> servlet/AWork?id=12079>

Page 14 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

Pissarro, Camille: The Pork Butcher, 1883, Tate (London)<u><http://www.tate.org.uk/servlet/</u> <u>AWork?id=12080></u>

Pissarro, Camille: A Corner of the Meadow at Eragny, 1902, Tate (London) <<u>http://</u> www.tate.org.uk/servlet/AWork?id=12082>

Pissarro, Camille: Self-Portrait, 1903, Tate (London) <<u>http://www.tate.org.uk/servlet/AWork?</u> id=12076>

Pissarro, Camille: The Pilots' Jetty, Le Havre, Morning, Cloudy and Misty Weather, 1903, Tate (London)_<<u>http://www.tate.org.uk/servlet/AWork?id=12081></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Pont Neuf: A Winter Morning, 1900, Krannert Art Museum (Urbana-Champaign, IL)<u><http://www.kam.uiuc.edu/collection/europe/Pissaro.html></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Poultry Market at Pontoise, 1882, Norton Simon Museum (Pasadena, CA)_<<u>http://www.nortonsimon.org/collections/browse_title.php?id=M.1984.2.P></u>

Pissarro, Camille: The Boulevard Montmartre at Night, 1897, National Gallery (London)<u><http://www.nationalgallery.org.uk/cgi-bin/WebObjects.dll/CollectionPublisher.woa/</u> wa/work?workNumber=NG4119>

Pissarro, Camille: Boulevard Montmartre in Paris, 1897, Hermitage Museum (St Petersburg) <<u>http://www.hermitagemuseum.org/wps/portal/hermitage/digital-collection/</u>01.+Paintings/28682/?lng=en>

Pissarro, Camille: Two Young Peasant Women, 1892, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York)_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001752></u>

Pissarro, Camille: The Saint-Sever Bridge, Rouen: Mist, 1896, North Carolina Museum of Art (Raleigh, NC)_http://collection.ncartmuseum.org/collection11/view/objects/asitem/id/101

Pissarro, Camille: The Red House, 1873, Portland Art Museum (Portland, OR) <<u>http://</u> www.portlandartmuseum.us/mwebcgi/mweb.exe?request=record;id=8018;type=101>

Pissarro, Camille: The Pond at Kew Garden, 1892, Detroit Institute of Arts (Detroit, MI) <<u>http://</u> www.dia.org/the_collection/overview/viewobject.asp?objectid=57298>

Pissarro, Camille: The Path, 1889, Detroit Institute of Arts (Detroit, MI)<u><http://www.dia.org/</u> the_collection/overview/viewobject.asp?objectid=57297>

Pissarro, Camille: Banks of the River Oise, Pontoise, 1877, Williams College Museum of Art (Williamstown, MA) <<u>http://www.wcma.org/collections/european_collection/</u> pissarro_oise.shtml>

Pissarro, Camille: Place du Thtre-Franais. Spring, 1898, Hermitage Museum (St Petersburg) <<u>http://www.hermitagemuseum.org/fcgi-bin/db2www/quickSearch.mac/gallery?</u> selLang=English&tmCond=Pissarro%2C+Camille>

Pissarro, Camille: Road from Versailles to Louveciennes, 1870, Stiftung Sammlung E. G. Bhrle (Zurich) <<u>http://www.buehrle.ch/works_detail.php?lang=en&id_pic=40></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Peasant Woman Combing Wood, 1875, Stiftung Sammlung E. G. Bhrle (Zurich) <<u>http://www.buehrle.ch/works_detail.php?lang=en&id_pic=42></u>

Page 15 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

Pissarro, Camille: Road from Osny to Pontoise - Hoar Frost, 1873, Stiftung Sammlung E. G. Bhrle (Zurich) <<u>http://www.buehrle.ch/works_detail.php?lang=en&id_pic=41></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Bather in the Woods, 1895, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York) <<u>http://</u> www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001754>

Pissarro, Camille: A Washerwoman at Eragny, 1893, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York) <<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001753></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Fan Mount: The Cabbage Gatherers, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York)_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001763></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Barges at Pontoise, 1876, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York) <<u>http://</u> www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001750>

Pissarro, Camille: Steamboats in the Port of Rouen, 1896, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York) http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001757

Pissarro, Camille: Morning, An Overcast Day, Rouen, 1896, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York)_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001756></u>

Pissarro, Camille: The Boulevard Montmartre on a Winter Morning, 1897, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York)_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/</u> <u>110001758></u>

Pissarro, Camille: A Cowherd on the Route du Chou, Pontoise, 1874, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York)_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001748></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Poplars, Eragny, 1895, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York) <<u>http://</u> www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001755>

Pissarro, Camille: Still Life with Apples and Pitcher, 1872, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York)_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001765></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Washerwoman: Study, 1880, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York) <<u>http://</u> www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001751>

Pissarro, Camille: Rue de l'Epicerie, Rouen, 1898, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York)_<<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001759></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Jallais Hill, Pontoise, 1867, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York) <<u>http://</u> www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/110001747>

Pissarro, Camille: The Garden of the Tuileries on a Winter Afternoon, 1899, Metropolitan Museum of Art (New York) <<u>http://www.metmuseum.org/Collections/search-the-collections/</u> 110001762>

Pissarro, Camille: Near Sydenham Hill, 1871, Kimbell Art Museum (Fort Worth, TX)<u><https://</u> www.kimbellart.org/collection-object/near-sydenham-hill>

Pissarro, Camille: Les Boulevards extrieurs. Effet de Neige, Muse Marmottan (Paris) <<u>http://</u> www.marmottan.com/francais/impressionnistes/pissarro.asp>

Pissarro, Camille: Landscape Vicinity of Louveciennes (Autumn), 1870, J. Paul Getty Museum (Los Angeles, CA) <<u>http://www.getty.edu/art/collections/objects/o820.html></u>

Page 16 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

Pissarro, Camille: The Avenue, Sydenham, 1871, National Gallery (London)<u><http://</u> www.nationalgallery.org.uk/cgi-bin/WebObjects.dll/CollectionPublisher.woa/wa/work? workNumber=NG6493>

Pissarro, Camille: A Wool-Carder, 1880, National Gallery (London)<u><http://</u> www.nationalgallery.org.uk/cgi-bin/WebObjects.dll/CollectionPublisher.woa/wa/work? workNumber=L721>

Pissarro, Camille: Fox Hill, Upper Norwood, 1870, National Gallery (London)<u><http://</u> www.nationalgallery.org.uk/cgi-bin/WebObjects.dll/CollectionPublisher.woa/wa/work? workNumber=NG6351>

Pissarro, Camille: Portrait of Czanne, 1874, National Gallery (London)<u><http://</u> www.nationalgallery.org.uk/cgi-bin/WebObjects.dll/CollectionPublisher.woa/wa/work? workNumber=L672>

Pissarro, Camille: The Cte des Boufs at L'Hermitage, 1877, National Gallery (London) <u><http://</u> www.nationalgallery.org.uk/cgi-bin/WebObjects.dll/CollectionPublisher.woa/wa/work? workNumber=NG4197>

Pissarro, Camille: View from Louveciennes, 1869-70, National Gallery (London)<u><http://</u> www.nationalgallery.org.uk/cgi-bin/WebObjects.dll/CollectionPublisher.woa/wa/work? workNumber=NG3265>

Pissarro, Camille: Sunlight on the Road to Pontoise, 1874, Museum of Fine Arts (Boston, MA)<u><http://www.mfa.org/collections/object/sunlight-on-the-road-pontoise-32190></u>

Pissarro, Camille: The Beet Harvest, 1881, Minneapolis Institute of Arts (Minneapolis, MN)_<<u>http://collections.artsmia.org/art/3947></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Place du Thtre Franais, Paris: Rain, 1898, Minneapolis Institute of Arts (Minneapolis, MN)_<<u>http://collections.artsmia.org/art/129></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Port of Rouen: Unloading Wood, 1898, Clark Art Institute (Williamstown, MA)_<<u>http://www.clarkart.edu/museum_programs/collections/impressionist/content.cfm?</u> ID=33&marker=6&start=6>

Pissarro, Camille: The Hermitage at Pontoise, c. 1867, Solomon R. Guggenheim Museum (New York)_<<u>http://www.guggenheimcollection.org/site/artist_work_md_127_1.html></u>

Pissarro, Camille: The Gardener, 1899, Staatsgalerie (Stuttgart)<u><http://</u> digikat.staatsgalerie.de/detail.jsp?id=1EEE4BA94D7C994C2FC2D4811149B884&img=1>

Pissarro, Camille: The Meadow at Eragny, 1894, Fred Jones Jr. Museum of Art, University of Oklahoma (Norman, OK) http://www.ou.edu/fjjma/collections/european/pissaro_lapre.html

Pissarro, Camille: Nude with Swans, c. 1895, Fred Jones Jr. Museum of Art, University of Oklahoma (Norman, OK) <<u>http://www.ou.edu/fjjma/collections/european/pissaro_nude-paper.html></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Bergre rentrant des moutons (Shepherdess Bringing in Sheep), 1886, Fred Jones Jr. Museum of Art, University of Oklahoma (Norman, OK) <<u>http://www.ou.edu/fijma/</u> <u>collections/european/pissaro_shepardess.html></u>

Page 17 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).

Pissarro, Camille: Boulevard des Fosses, Pontoise, 1872, Norton Simon Museum (Pasadena, CA) <<u>http://www.nortonsimon.org/collections/browse_title.php?id=M.1975.20.P></u>

Pissarro, Camille: The Lock at Pontoise, 1872, Cleveland Museum of Art (Cleveland, OH)_<<u>http://www.clevelandart.org/art/1990.7></u>

Pissarro, Camille: La Place du Théâtre Français, 1898, Los Angeles County Museum of Art (Los Angeles, CA)<u><http://collections.lacma.org/node/229243></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Haymakers, Evening, Eragny, 1893, Joslyn Art Museum (Omaha, NE) <<u>http://</u> joslyn.org/Collection/Search-Detail.aspx?ID=7d86dae7-38ad-4e57-b01c-f59402ea040f>

Pissarro, Camille: 50 works, Muse d'Orsay (Paris)<u><http://www.musee-orsay.fr/en/collections/</u> index-of-works/resultat-collection.html?

no_cache=1&S=0&zsz=1&zs_r_2_z=3&zs_r_2_w=Pissarro%2C%20Camille&zs_ah=oeuvre&zs_ rf=mos_a&zs_mf=20&zs_sf=0&zs_send_x=1&zs_liste_only=1>

Pissarro, Camille: Eragny, a Rainy Day in June, 1898, Art Institute of Chicago (Chicago, IL) http://www.artic.edu/aic/collections/artwork/93434

Pissarro, Camille: Rabbit Warren at Pontoise, Snow, 1879, Art Institute of Chicago (Chicago, IL)_<<u>http://www.artic.edu/aic/collections/artwork/20530></u>

Pissarro, Camille: Nude with Swans, c. 1895, Fred Jones Jr. Museum of Art, University of Oklahoma (Norman, OK) http://www.ou.edu/fjjma/collections/european/pissaro_nude-litho.html

Pissarro, Lucien: High View, Fish Pond, 1915, Tate (London)<u><http://www.tate.org.uk/art/</u> artworks/pissarro-high-view-fish-pond-n03179>

Pissarro, Lucien: Ivy Cottage, Coldharbour: Sun and Snow, 1916, Tate (London) <<u>http://</u> www.tate.org.uk/art/artworks/pissarro-ivy-cottage-coldharbour-sun-and-snow-n05552>

Pissarro, Lucien: All Saints' Church, Hastings: Sun and Mist, 1918, Tate (London) <<u>http://</u> www.tate.org.uk/art/artworks/pissarro-all-saints-church-hastings-sun-and-mist-n04748>

Page 18 of 18

Printed from Grove Art Online. Under the terms of the licence agreement, an individual user may print out a single article for personal use (for details see Privacy Policy).